The Colonial Society of Massachusetts

Minutes of the 119th Annual Meeting of the Membership

Held at the Society’s House

87 Mt. Vernon Street, Boston

17 November 2011

President Donald R. Friary called the meeting to order at 6 P.M.

The reading of the minutes of the 2010 Annual Meeting was waived.

1.  Report of the Membership Committee.  Celeste Walker reported that the membership of the Society stands at 325 members: 190 resident members, 124 non-resident members, and 11 honorary members.

During the past year, the changes in membership are as follows:

Deaths

Malcolm Freiberg, of Belmont, a member since 1957, died on June 27.

The Rev. Peter Gomes, of Cambridge, a member since 1973, died on February 28.

Oscar Handlin, of Cambridge, a member since 1945, died September 20.

John McCauley, of Reading, a member since 1993, died July 8.

The membership stood for a moment of silence.

Resignations
Donald Yacovone, of Medford, a member since 1997.


The following new members were welcomed to the Society this year:

Resident Members

David Armitage, of Cambridge

Christopher Beneke, of Waltham      

Joyce Chaplin, of Cambridge

Michael Feldman, of Boston

Margaret Hogan, of Boston

Robert Martello, of Needham

Robert D. Mussey, of Milton

Non-resident Members

Robin DeRosa, of Plymouth, New Hampshire

Jonathan Beecher Field, of Clemson, South Carolina

Patrick Griffin, of South Bend, Indiana

Eric Hinderaker, of Salt Lake City, Utah

Benjamin Irvin, of Tucson, Arizona

Daniel Mandell, of Kirksville, Missouri

Timothy Milford, of Queens, New York

Earle Shettleworth, of Augusta, Maine

Mark Valeri, of Richmond, Virginia

Kyle Zelner, of Hattiesburg, Mississippi

2.  Report of the Treasurer
3.  Report of the Nominating Committee.  Owen Stanwood, chair of the Nominating Committee, read the slate of nominees:

President


Donald R. Friary

Vice Presidents


Robert Allison, Dan Coquilette, Celeste Walker

Recording Secretary

Leslie A. Morris

Corresponding Secretary
Martha J. McNamara

Treasurer


Thomas R. Appleton

Member of Council,


3-year term

Caroline Sloat (2014)

Continuing members of


Council


Susan Lindsey Lively (2012); Jonathan Chu (2013)

Owen thanked the other members of the Nominating Committee, Peggy Baker and Tom Wilcox, for their advice and assistance.

There were no nominations from the floor. Frederick Ballou, former president of the Society, then took the floor, and moved the slate of officers and councilor.  

VOTED: To approve the slate as read.  Approved unanimously.

4.  Report of the Curator.  Elton Hall reported that most work done on the House this year was routine maintenance such as replacing parts in one of the boilers, fixing a lock and so forth.  The principal conservation project this year was the repair of the Society’s three antique clocks, done as a contribution by Michael Poisson through the good offices of past president and honorary horologist, Fred Ballou. He said his principal current effort is a revision of the inventory of the contents of the house, comparing the first inventory of 1992 with a database inventory prepared a few years ago by an intern.  The end result will be a new database including photographs of each piece.  When the House began to be furnished in 1955, the Society took in many pieces that were out of fashion. But taste moves on, interest in empire-style furniture has developed, and much of what is here is of high quality. The updated inventory will allow the Council to make informed decisions regarding insurance and conservation.  

5.  Report of the Editor of Publications.  John Tyler began his report by relating the story of the sloop Polly, its master, Timothy Doggett, Job Smith of Taunton, John Robinson, the Collector of Customs at Newport, and other characters, illustrating the rich texture of history to be found in Governor Francis Bernard’s letters during 1764-65 as they will appear in the Colonial Society’s next volume: The Bernard Papers II, edited by Colin Nicolson. These two years of letters carry Bernard from the writs of assistance case through the tumultuous aftermath of the Stamp Act crisis in Boston. The index of Volume II is already complete and the final set of galleys should be ready in the early winter of 2012.


The proceedings of the 2007 conference on New England Visual Culture jointly sponsored by the Colonial Society and the American Antiquarian Society is now entitled New Views of New England: Studies in Material and Visual Culture, 1680-1830. This should appear sometime before the close of the fiscal year.


The first volume of The Correspondence of Thomas Hutchinson covering the years 1741 through 1766 is being vetted by Hobson Woodward, an associate editor of the Adams Papers, and should begin production sometime this summer. So 2012 will be a busy year with two books expected and another two beginning the first stages of production.


This spring the Committee on Publications approved a new project: The Memoirs of Josiah Cotton edited by Douglas Winiarski of the University of Richmond. Josiah Cotton (1680–1756) was the son of John Cotton Jr., whose correspondence was recently edited by Fellow Members Len Travers and Sheila McIntyre.  He urged members to contact himself or Pauline Maier about new projects that might be suitable for publication by the Society.


John concluded by announcing that Dan Coquillette and the five volumes of Quincy Papers received the Henry Lind Award from the Association of the Reporters of Judicial Decisions for exceptional work in preserving judicial records. He congratulated Dan on the completion of this mammoth project, which has brought great honor to the Society.

6.  Report of the President.  Don Friary began by thanking John for his report, and adding to the list of publications supported by the Society the New England Quarterly, appearing both in printed form and online for Colonial Society members who request it.  In cooperation with the New England Quarterly, the Society offers the Walter Muir Whitehill Prize for the best essay in early American history submitted.  Essays are reviewed by a panel of distinguished scholars, for many years Edmund S. Morgan of Yale, Bernard Bailyn of Harvard, and Robert Middlekauff of the University of California at Berkeley.  This year, all three have decided to step aside from the Whitehill Prize Committee, but happily Fred Anderson of the University of Colorado, David D. Hall of the Harvard Divinity School, and Mary Beth Norton of Cornell University were recruited for the committee.  Pauline Maier agreed to serve as liaison with the New England Quarterly for the Whitehill Prize and other matters and enlisted these distinguished historians. This year’s prize was awarded to Lindsay Schakenbach of Brown University, and her article, “From Discontented Bostonians to Patriotic Industrialists: The Boston Associates and the Transcontinental Treaty,” appeared in the September 2011 issue of the Quarterly.

Another transition this year will be the retirement in the spring of Elaine Paul, our Office Administrator for the last 20 years.  Elaine has kept the records, managed our membership database, and sent meeting notices and annual reminders of Colonial Society dues.  He thanked Elaine for a job very well done.  

Don noted that in addition to the Stated Meetings there have been a number of special events this past year. The American Historical Association held its Annual Conference in Boston in January, and the Society took a bookstall, shared with the New England Historic Genealogical Society, at conference headquarters, and hosted a reception at 87 Mount Vernon Street for members and their guests and for alumni/ae of the Graduate Students Forum.  Later in the year, there was a talk by Eileen Hunt Botting, Associate Professor of Political Science at the University of Notre Dame, who was the Colonial Society’s New England Regional Fellowship Consortium Fellow this past year.  This year’s fellowship has been awarded to Lisa Brooks, Associate Professor of History at Harvard, who is researching King Philip’s War.

Partnerships enable the Colonial Society to accomplish significantly more than it could acting alone.  A very exciting collaborative venture is in the works with the Massachusetts Historical Society, the Winterthur Museum, and nine other institutions--Four Centuries of Massachusetts Furniture.  There will be a conference at Winterthur in March 2013 on early Boston furniture, whose proceedings the Colonial Society plans to publish. John Tyler and Don will serve on the selection committee for choosing papers for conference presentation, and subsequently for publication. 

The Graduate Students’ Forum Committee, chaired by Vice-President Robert Allison and including Robert Gross and Susan Lindsey Lively, planned a stimulating day on June 17 with papers by eleven young scholars from across the nation on early American subjects. The program concluded with remarks by Mary Beth Norton of Cornell.  This year the forum will be on April 27 and will feature as senior scholar Jack P. Greene, Emeritus Professor of History at the Johns Hopkins University.  Don encouraged members to make this forum known to graduate students and to other young scholars.  

Don noted how much the Society relies on its members to accomplish its work. He noted in particular the House Committee chaired by Cheryl Robertson, which has set Curator Toby Hall to work on an inventory of the collections, and has also discussed a mission statement for the house that will clarify its role in the Society. The new Membership Directory Committee, chaired by David Ames, has had a stimulating discussion of the uses and usefulness of a new directory, which will appear first online and subsequently in print.  Bob Mack has been especially helpful in organizing the online directory.  He encouraged members to answer the questionnaire. 

Concluding, Don said the willing volunteers who work on the Society’s many committees are also assisted by the generosity of members’ financial commitment through the prompt payment of annual dues, subscription to life membership, and in gifts to the annual fund.  Total contributions in the 2011 fiscal year that ended on September 30 were $21,505, compared to $16,735 in 2009-2010, a sharp increase.  He expressed his gratitude to the members for their support of the Colonial Society and for the interest that they take in the early history of Massachusetts, New England, the nation, and the Atlantic world.  

The meeting was adjourned at 6.40 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Leslie A. Morris 

Recording Secretary

